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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, APRIL 24, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte 

 Alternate:  Ron Bohigian  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to approve as presented which Mr. 

LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6313A, Application of Tom Charbonneau Sr., for a 

special exception to allow the State issuance of a general repair 

license under Sections 5-01.3A, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 196 Clark Street, property of C&R Freedom Enterprises LLC 

in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. CREDELL:   Hi, Cohen Credell with T C & Sons Trucking from 

196 Clark Street.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What would you like this board to do for you?  

 MR. CREDELL:   We applied for a variance to be able to work on 

some trucks for one of our partners that we haul for and we wanted to, 

you know, put that forth because we thought it would be a great 

business opportunity to do some of the work ourselves for them and we 

could save (inaudible) and bring our companies a little closer. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CREDELL:  The work that’d be performed, there is not going to 

be any lift or anything like that. I mean, kind of routine 

maintenance, so to speak.  Just you know, trucks coming in and going 

out.  

 There is not going to be any outside – you know, working on cars.  

Parking.   Anything like that.  It’s just going to be tractor trailers 

that are going to pull into our facility, use our garage bays, and 

then leave. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, all the work is being done in the interior? 

 MR. CREDELL:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  All the work – 

 MR. CREDELL:  Yup. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Just the truck or the trailer, too? 

 MR. CREDELL: We are going to focus on mostly the trucks.  I’m 

sure some trailers, you know, periodically here and there.  I mean, we 

do all of our maintenance now for our fleet of trucks in our facility. 

 Yah, for the most part it is going to just be the maintenance of 

the actual truck. 

 I think the majority, about 80%, will not have any trailers 

attached to them. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But you do want to do trailers? 

 MR. CREDELL:   We haven’t looked at that.  That actually hasn’t 

actually even arose because a lot of the stuff we do, it’s with 

Atlantic Star in Cheshire.  So, sometimes it is easier to source stuff 

out to them and for us to focus on the --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, if that was made a stipulation, you’d have no 

problem with that? 

 MR. CREDELL:  Uh, I’d have to talk to the owner.  Maybe we’d want 

to do both at some point but, we could start with the cab of the 

trucks. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Because if you did the trailers, you wouldn’t be 

able to do those inside. 

 MR. CREDELL:  Uh, our garage bay is long enough so we can fit 

truck and trailer into the bays.  Yah, so there wouldn’t be --- like a 

truck be inside and a trailer outside. 

 But for the majority of everything that we’ve everything we’ve 

actually talked to the company that we’d be performing the work for, 

it would be just be the mechanics of the trucks.  Not anything to do 

with the trailers. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   Will this new work require you to store any 

supplies or parts or trash outside? 

 MR. CREDELL:  No.  Great question.  Actually, we completely 

reviewed that.  We are not going to have any parts on-hand, just 

because of the cost and you know, to have that inventory.  We are not 

going to be really turning that much.  It’s going to be as the trucks 

need their regular maintenance schedules and intervals that you know 

comply with the ELD logs that are currently in place as of January 1
st
. 

 So, we wouldn’t have any parts or anything like that.  Everything 

would be dropped off pretty much from Municipal in Cheshire, as well. 

 If we had a truck in and we knew what the parts were they, 

Municipal, would deliver it to us or we’d shoot a guy over there to 

pick it up and bring it back.  So, we wouldn’t have a parts center, so 

to speak, on hand.  It would just pretty much be whatever we needed to 

do, get the parts ordered and then submit it to Municipal and they’d 

bring it back to us. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The trash parts you take off won’t be outside the 

building? 

 MR. CREDELL:  No, no.    

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No tires or anything? 
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 MR. CREDELL:  We actually, we have a dealer account with our 

current vendor who we get all of our tires from and they come, do the 

tires, and then they haul right back out. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How many trucks can you fit in here? 

 MR. CREDELL: How many trucks? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah. 

 MR. CREDELL:  Uh, the 18-wheelers, the cabs, we could probably 

fit six just in the two bays that we are requesting for. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are not going to have any trucks parked on the 

outside waiting to go inside? 

 MR. CREDELL:  Absolutely not. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are just using two bays, is that correct? 

 MR. CREDELL:  That is correct.  Just two bays. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, do we have a list of standard stipulations? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  I can pass it down, if you want. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, before we continue with the stipulations, what 

was the exact stipulation we put on the other application for this 

property?  Do you remember? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They can only be there for 24 hours. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, then they were towed to another facility, 

right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, then no outside storage of wrecked vehicles 

other than that -- they have to drain fluids before they get outside.  

This is a little different because they are not wrecks.  They’re 

repairs.  So, it should be less (inaudible) than you know, a wreck 

coming in in rough shape and they have to (inaudible). 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. CREDELL:  And, just to kind of piggyback off of that, Nelcon 

is actually the bay next to us to which you are referring. And, they 

actually have to leave their two wreckers inside.  Once again, they 

are that big that you can fit two wreckers inside and they come out 

and they get the cars and they’ll come back and drop the car, look at 

the paperwork and then actually put the car in.  A lot of times 

another company will come and pick the car up for an insurance claim 

or take to the auction.   So, Nelcon has nothing outside, as well. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are not offering any vehicles for sale, 

correct? 

 MR. CREDELL:  Sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are not offering any vehicles for sale? 

 MR. CREDELL:  No, absolutely not. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess one of the, I guess, long-term concerns would 

be that you want to use it for repairing of trucks that you have in 

your facility.  If you decide to sell your business --- Dave, I guess 

the question would be:  Unless we limit it somehow, this could turn 

into a garage.  A regular repair garage, could it not?   Unless we 

somehow stipulate for this particular use the number of vehicles, et 

cetera, et cetera. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah.  The state will have their standards.  If 

there is no lift it is different than regular auto repair even you’re 

right, the rigs could go in there.  But you are limited by --- it is 

self-limiting by the space, by the area. 

 If you say no outside storage of vehicles waiting to be repaired, 

maximum we allow is six, but you need a little swing room around them 

to work on them, I think. 

 So, I think if you limit the outside storage, it limits the site.  

In a stipulation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: In other words, no outside storage. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: If you can’t queue them up outside, then you are 

stuck with what you have inside.  Unless he opens more bays other than 

the two that are being leased now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   We can limit it to the two bays, as well.  He can 

come back for more. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we should only in the sense that this doesn’t 

get out of hand and all of a sudden, we’ve got a commercial repair 

shop at some time in the future. This goes with the property. 

 MR. GWOERK:   Is this the one where we approved the other bays, 

the one the neighbor was concerned about?  Was that this property on 

Clark Street? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It was?  

 THE CHAIR:  And, that is why we limited it.  I think what we did 

for that particular operation.  Now they’re expanding that operation 

to do repairs. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, that brings up a point because when that 

gentleman was here we talked about the hours of operation.   What 

would be your hours of operation?  

 MR. CREDELL:  They’d be nine to five, Monday thru Friday. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, no overnight kind of stuff?  No working on 

trucks? 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. CREDELL:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6314A, Application of Stelios Koutouvides for a 

special exception to transfer a beer & wine service license to a new 

permittee under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 848 South Main Street, property of Pergjoni Family 

Jewelers Inc. c/o Zef Vera Pergjoini in a CB zone. 

  

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state his name and address for the record? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:   Stelios Koutouvides, 848 South Main Street, 

Plantsville. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  The reason for the application is that we want 

to serve beer and wine on the premises to satisfy our customers. 

 There is, there was previously the owner, Pergjoni, that owned 

the license.  So, we are now applying for a new license. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, we are just transferring it from one to another 

owner. 

 Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, are you aware of the conditions on the 

previous approval? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:   Say that again? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you aware of the conditions of the previous 

approval? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Okay.  And, your hours are Sunday thru Thursday 

eleven to nine and Friday and Saturday eleven to eleven? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Eleven to ten.  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read them to make sure? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll just read through them. 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 2. No bar seats. 

 3. Service bar, only. 

 4. No live entertainment. 
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 5. Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 6. Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 7. The hours of entertainment (sic) would be Monday thru 

Thursday, eleven to nine and Friday and Saturday, eleven to ten. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant?   It’s pretty 

straight forward. 

 Okay.  Thank you. 

 Why don’t you stay right there and we’ll take the next one for 

you? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  That’s right. 

 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 I’m sorry? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yah, I’m in favor of it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you come up and state your name and address 

for the record. 

 SPEAKER:  We are partners.  We are partners. 

 (Pause) 

 Alex Koutouvides, 68 Park Street in Bristol.  I’m in favor of the 

bar. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you. 

 Is there anyone opposed to this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposed? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6315A, Application of Stelios Koutouvides for a 

special exception to allow patio beer & wine service under Sections 4-

01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main Street, 

property of Pergjoni Family Jewelers Inc. c/o Zef Vera Pergjoni in a 

CB zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you very much.  State your name and address 

again? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Stelios Koutouvides, 848 South Main Street.  

Plantsville. 

 And, I’d like to the application to go forward with patio use.  

Liquor, I mean beer and wine license, only. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a question.  I am looking at the sketch and it 

says seating capacity sixteen.  But it looks like you drew 32 seats. 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Well, there is four and four seats.  Sixteen --

- 

 THE CHAIR:  You are doing it, you are laying it out the same as 

it was before? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you have four tables with four chairs per table. 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  A total of sixteen. 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m just looking at the drawing.  It looks like 

eight chairs per table.  So, it’s confusing.   There is a disconnect 

between the picture and the drawing. 

 So, if we said four tables with four seats, I think that would be 

clear. 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Right. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do we have the hours for the outside?   

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  That’s a good question.  I assume they will be 

until nine o’clock at night.   Because after nine usually it’s kind of 

slow.  I don’t know how it is in the summertime but the previous owner 

said it’s to about nine or ten o’clock.    I would move for ten 

o’clock. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  Do we have any stipulations on the last one? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  They had a patio there so we must’ve had some. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just the standard five conditions on there.  And, 

also typically when we have applicants come before us we check the 

signage of the building.  There is just one issue on the building 

itself and it’s not this particular business.  But before I sign off 

on the state liquor license, I’ll make sure that it is correct.  And, 

to the town’s standards. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the hours of operation outside be? 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Probably the same as the --- not probably.  It 

will be the same as the hours of operation which will be eleven to 

nine o’clock during the week and to ten o’clock on the weekend. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. KOUTOUVIDES:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6316A, Application of Michael J. Cozzolino for a 

10’ rear yard setback variance to permit an existing pool deck under 

Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 151 Mulberry Street, 

property of Michael Cozzolino in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the owner please state their name and address 

for the record, please? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Mike Cozzolino, 156 Mulberry Street, Plantsville. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  We have an existing deck that is in line with our 

garage on our, I guess you’d say the back of the property.  Um, so 

it’s all in line.  But they’re both 15’ off of the existing property 

line.  This zone that I’m in is supposed to be 25’ off. 

 The deck, I think, was built in line with the garage for visual 

purposes.   

 Um, I have a letter from, I think it might be in the file, it is 

a letter from the property owner that currently lives there that --- I 

mean, not that they can give permission, but they don’t mind it being 

that close. 

 The person that owns the property now is currently selling it.  I 

am under contract for the house to buy it.  So, I’m going to moving 

into that property.  So, I don’t mind it, either. 

 Um, and then I do have a drawing on hand if you don’t have a 

drawing with the yard, the deck, the pool and the garage and the 

property line.   

 We’re just looking to --- it is a beautiful deck with the pool.  

And, uh, we would like to have a variance of 10’ to be able to keep 

the deck in line with the pool.  If we have to move it 10’, there 

would be no deck on the pool. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is an above the ground pool, right? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Above ground pool, yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  The deck is already there, though.  Right? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Yes, sir.  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How many outdoor buildings are there? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  There is a garage and then a fence, um, about, 

well, there’s a shed, as well. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: What’s the thing in the back? A trailer? 
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 MR. COZZOLINO:  Oh, that’s my camper.  Yes, sir. 

 MR. BOHGIAN:  It’s a camper. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, it’s already in place, number one.  Number 

two, behind it, you are saying you have a letter from the property 

owner that is directly behind it? 

 MR. COZZOLINO: Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Could we have that and put it in the record, please? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, he did state that he is buying 

directly behind it. 

 THE CHAIR: So, he is encroaching on himself? 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Yes.  That is correct. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read that into the record? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We have it, already.  On the approval.  It is part 

of the record, already. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Thank you, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything else?  Any questions of the applicant?  It 

is pretty straight forward. 

 MR. COZZOLINO:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 MR. COZZOLINO: Thank you guys very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone 

in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6308A, Application of Town of Southington for a 

variance of signage regulations as they relate to size & illumination 

to restore a historic marquee under Sections 13-00 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 995 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Town of 

Southington in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the owner or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. RICCIO:  Hi, Mike Riccio, 124 Andrews Street, Southington.  I 

am the Chairman of the Drive In Committee.  We are working through the 

town to put the application in because the town owns the property. 

 I apologize I was not here for the last meeting. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, you threw Dave into the bridge! 

 MR. RICCIO:  That’s what I heard. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think our only real question was what hours were 

the sign to be lit? 

 MR. RICCIO:  Okay.   So, there is two parts to the sign.  There 

is the light bar that we could light during the week to let people 

know the movie is coming that following Saturday.  So, we are open 

usually twelve Saturdays a year. 

 The rest of the sign, the bulbs and everything, the historic part 

of the sign, we would only be lighting on movie night for a couple of 

hours.  So, depending upon --- the beginning of the summer, it gets 

darker later.  So just on movie night.  If I had to give you an exact 

time, I’d say from like six to ten. Four hours for twelve Saturdays a 

year. 

 THE CHAIR:  But only on movie night. 

 MR. RICCIO:  Just movie nights.  That’s it. 

 There are some special events.  We have a Halloween event in 

October.  And, as of right now we don’t have any other special events 

other than that one.  But that is a special event.  It’s the --- 

whatever the last Saturday is before the 31
st
.  We have a Halloween 

event. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What portion of the sign is that?  That’s the 

arrow? 

 MR. RICCIO:  Yah, so the arrow.  We tried to replicate it exactly 

as it was.  The lights go around the marque section and then go to the 

arrow and direct people into the drive in. 
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 THE CHAIR: That is the one that is going to be lit only the night 

of the operation?  From six to ten or whatever? 

 MR. RICCIO:  That’s correct. That will not be lit during the 

week.  That’s only the night of the operation. 

 During the week, it would just be the light bar so you can see 

the letters, that’s all. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, the light bar, that is where it says Southington 

and Drive In? 

 MR. RICCIO: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Strictly the box then? 

 MR. RICCIO:  It just below the word:  Drive In.   Just a light 

bar.  An exterior light bar that illuminates down. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When you say the light bar, is that the sign, 

itself? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No.  It is like a thin piece. 

 THE CHAIR:  The light bar is going to reflect up on to this --- 

 MR. RICCIO:  There is a light bar here (indicating) and here 

(indicating).  It is going to reflect down. 

 THE CHAIR: Down? 

 MR. RICCIO:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, none of this is lit? 

 MR. RICCIO:  No.  This and that is.   Southington Drive In and 

the bulbs get lit up movie night.  This is external.  The light bar is 

external. 

 They don’t, I mean, we could get neon but it is very, very 

expensive.  So, the other things are kind of neon replicated.  We are 

trying to, we wanted to get as close to the historic as we could.  The 

only thing that is different is no neon. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, when you say the light bar is lit during the 

night, is there a shut off time?  Does it go off at midnight?  Or --- 

 MR. RICCIO:  Yah, probably.  Whatever you guys are comfortable 

with.  I don’t want to be --- traffic probably at ten. I would say ten 

o’clock. 

 THE CHAIR:  If we said ten o’clock, that’d be okay? 

 MR. RICCIO: Sure. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I mean, because we’ve got the condominiums across the 

street. 

 MR. RICCIO:  Yah, yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Maybe they’re not going to see it anyways.  So – 

 MR. RICCIO:  We want to be great neighbors.  Ten o’clock is more 

than enough.  If you get a complaint from the condos that ten o’clock 

is too late, call me and we’ll dial it back to nine o’clock. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I think there is two different things, right?  The 

ten o’clock is for movie night, only. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But you are talking about the light bar. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s on all week long. 

 MR. RICCIO: It’s all week. But we could put a timer on that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Ten o’clock. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The light bar is on all the time until 10:00 pm. 

 The regular sign would be on on movie night and we’ll call it 

special event night from six to ten. 

 MR. RICCIO:  Six to ten.  Yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And then you don’t have to come back for each 

special event. 

 MR. RICCIO: Right.  That’d be great. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Sounds good.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thanks, Mike. 

 MR. RICCIO:  We are excited so we want to thank you guys for 

being part of it. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6309A, Application of Mr. & Mrs. Wayne L. Lukonis 

for a 1.6’ rear yard variance for siting an accessory structure under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 23 Mount Vernon 

Road, property of Wayne L. & Catherine A. Lukonis in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the owner or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Mr. Chairman, if you could give us a minute to get 

the computer going. 

 (Pause, pause, pause) 

 Good evening, Mr. Chairman and Commission members, my name is Sev 

Bovino, Planner with Kratzert, Jones and Associates representing the 

applicant, Mr. & Mrs. Lukonis. 

 The subject property is located at 23 Mount Vernon Road near the 

intersection with Marion Avenue.  The map on the screen shows this is 

Mount Vernon Road, this is Marion Avenue and this is that road that 

runs north/south.  I think it is Pacer Lane. 

 The structure in question is located here.  This is the northerly 

boundary.  And, the red part is the addition that Mr. Lukonis started 

construction.  

 You can see the existing house, the pool, the tennis courts and 

other structures. 

 The neighbor to the east is a single family with a barn and a 

garage. 

 Then we have a small, this center here, and to the west we have 

another residential structure. 

 To the north we have open land that is not developed at this 

time. 

 The subject property was at one time owned by Ralph Crispino and 

his wife and was part of a large horse farm, if you remember, with a 

race track.  That is the reason that there are multiple structures 

including the barn on this property. 

 A portion of the old barn was in disrepair.   Mr. Lukonis removed 

it and replaced it with a larger structure without knowing the 

boundary line.  It looks as if it is parallel to the property line. 

 Mr. Lukonis apologizes for extending the structure by 5’ along 

the northerly line without checking the requirements of the zone.   

The extension of the structure placed it about 1.4’ closer to the 

property line.  It was originally 9.8’ to the property and it is now 

8.4’.   Therefore, we have a requirement that is 10’ and we need a 

variance of 1.6’ to the rear yard. 
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 At the last meeting the commission had concerns about the 

structural soundness of the work done to date.   Mr. Lukonis, as 

promised, worked with the building department and Jeff Pooler issued a 

Memo indicating he is okay with what has been done to date and 

reserves the right to do additional inspections as required. 

 I hope you have that Memo in your file. 

 I personally visited the site and the work done to date looks to 

be of good workmanship in terms of the concrete work and the framing. 

 The request is based on Section 7A-00 and 15-04.2 of the zoning 

regulations.  The applicant feels that the request is a minor request 

and if granted by this commission, it will not be injurious to the 

neighbors or detrimental to the public welfare. 

 We have additional exhibits here.   If you have any questions, we 

have pictures of the concrete and the driveway leading --- the 

driveway that leads to this structure comes from Pacer Lane in this 

direction here and that’s where the garage is and where (inaudible) 

are. It does not come from Mount Vernon Road. 

 This will give you a sense of the neighborhood.  Again, this is 

the structure in question.  You can see it is a little bit on an angle 

from the boundary line here. The boundary line is the northerly line 

here.   And, by extending it, it got closer to the boundary and that 

is the reason we need the variance for that short section. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, what was there before?  This is actually a 

minor variancy.  A minor variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  It was nonconforming before. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ve got a different question and maybe Dave can 

answer it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m not so concerned about how close it is to line 

but is this considered an accessory structure?  Because if it is an 

accessory structure, it is 2400 square feet and you are only allowed 

350 square feet. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  He is currently before the planning & 

zoning for a special permit for a larger than normal or larger allowed 

accessory structure.   It used to be thru ZBA but now it is thru the 

planning & zoning for that size. 

 So, he may or may not get that.  But this would be his first step 

in allowing that because he has the foundation set for it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  So, we don’t have to be concerned with the 

size then, is what you are saying. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:   Correct.   Just the location. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, planning & zoning would take care of the size.   

Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Basically, the application is strictly for the 1.6’. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, I understand. I just didn’t --- I just wanted o 

make sure we weren’t missing something if we had to also approve the 

size. 

 So, we’re just talking about the location. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, then he would go for a building permit. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Zoning permit and building permit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   So, there is no building permit at this time. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I think he was waiting to get this done.  The 

initial review as Sev had said for the foundation. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Right. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I do have the email as Sev said in the file that 

Jeff Pooler wrote he was satisfied with it because there were multiple 

pictures taken of the foundation.  It was our concern initially that 

if it wasn’t sufficient for the structure itself, we may have to bump 

out the foundation, but it doesn’t appear to be the case. 

 And, he could also reduce the structure if he needed to to make 

sure that the foundation fit for the building. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But there is nothing on the foundation as far as a 

sill or anything else? 

 MR. BOVINO:  This is a shot of the foundation.  As you can see, 

the concrete and the wall here.  It is well done based on --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I understand that. My question is, is there any 

(inaudible) no siding or framework, just the foundation. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  There would be a couple of inch bump off the 

siding. 

 MR. BOVINO:  There is a little framing done on this wall. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: However, he treats strapping of the sides.  It will 

be negligible. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  If there is a severe roof overhang, that is 

another issue.  But I don’t believe there is intended to be one in 

this case. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I had one more. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is the existing stone driveway part of the 

applicant’s property or is that just a shared --- 

 MR. BOVINO:  The driveway is --- most of it is on his property.  

The other, he has an easement adding to Pacer Lane which is part of --

- When it was sold, the easement was placed on the property.   

 So, this is the other part of the concrete work.    

 I’m going to show you the pad. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 Right here.  This is owned from here to here is owned by the 

applicant and this is an easement adding to Pacer Lane. 

 MR. GWOREK: Alright.   Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thanks, Sev. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 

7:36 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6313A, Application of Tom Charbonneau Sr., for a 

special exception to allow the State issuance of a general repair 

license under Sections 5-01.3A, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 196 Clark Street, property of C&R Freedom Enterprises LLC 

in an I-1 zone. 

  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6313A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 1. No repair work to be done outside of the building. 

 2. No cannibalized vehicles. 

 3. No outside storage of vehicles, trucks, equipment, parts or 

any material. 

 4. No vehicles to be offered For Sale. 

 5. The approval is limited to two bays. 

 6. No gasoline to be sold. 

 7. The hours of operation are Monday thru Friday nine to five 

as the applicant requested. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented the stipulations speak for themselves.  

This is a very specialized operation for repair only in two very large 

bays.  It is not intended to be a service garage for any other use but 

it is very specific to keeping the work on the inside.  That’s why 

there is no storage of vehicles outside. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6314A, Application of Stelios Koutouvides for a 

special exception to transfer a beer & wine service license to a new 

permittee under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 848 South Main Street, property of Pergjoni Family 

Jewelers Inc. c/o Zef Vera Pergjoini in a CB zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve   #6314A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 2. No bar seats. 

 3. Service bar, only. 

 4. No live entertainment. 

 5. Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 6. Any changes in management, permittee would require a new 

application. 

 7. Hours of use would be limited to Sunday thru Thursday, 

eleven to nine and Friday and Saturday eleven to ten. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out this is basically just the renewal of 

another license because of a different permittee. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6315A, Application of Stelios Koutouvides for a 

special exception to allow patio beer & wine service under Sections 4-

01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main Street, 

property of Pergjoni Family Jewelers Inc. c/o Zef Vera Pergjoni in a 

CB zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6315A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 1. Hours of operation would be limited to Sunday thru Thursday 

eleven to nine and Friday and Saturday eleven to ten pm. 

 2. All alcoholic beverages to be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in original containers. 

 3. No music or entertainment. 

 4. No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 5. The approval is good for one year and would automatically 

renew annually unless there were complaints. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Gworek asked if the signage had to be mentioned.   I thought 

there was an issue with too much signage or Dave stated something. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented they are not asking for a variance on that. 

 Mr. Lavallee said he would hold back on the signature for the 

state form until it’s resolved. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the assumption is if this is approved, they are 

in compliance.   And, they are not asking for a variance so if they 

don’t comply its not approved. 

 The Chair noted on a couple of other applications we did not --- 

it was my understanding we did not vote if there was an issue. 

 Mr. Lavallee clarified.  This particular unit, if you will, or 

side of the building, it is the same ownership of the building.  So, 

email went out and we’re waiting for a response saying they’ll take 

care of it.  I didn’t get that. When I send the zoning enforcement 

officer out and he says it is clear, I will sign off. 

 Mr. O’Keefe asked if it is the same owner of the building, can we 

put a condition on it that says that this is conditioned --- one of 

the stipulations here is the building itself is in compliance.   

 Mr. Lavallee said you have to amend the motion. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe amended his motion to add a condition: 

 - This approval for outdoor dining is contingent upon the 

entire building being in compliance with zoning, the sign regulations. 

 Mr. LaPorte revised his second. 

 Mr. O’Keefe amended again. 

 - The outdoor dining be approved for four tables with four 

seats for a total of sixteen seats. 

 Mr. LaPorte amended his second. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  
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 D. APPEAL #6316A, Application of Michael J. Cozzolino for a 

10’ rear yard setback variance to permit an existing pool deck under 

Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 151 Mulberry Street, 

property of Michael Cozzolino in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6316A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted it is a minor variance from what was there 

before. 

 The Chair stated basically we have a garage that is already that 

far back.   So, it was pre-existing.  And, we’ve matched it up and 

there have been no complaints at this point.  The property owner of 

this property is also the property owner of the property behind it.  

So again, there should not be an issue there. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added you want to look at where the deck is in 

relation to the adjacent property.  The house on the adjacent property 

is located to the front and the deck is contiguous to a wooded area.  

I think in terms of how it fits into the neighborhood, it fits better 

into the neighborhood then say if there were a house or someone else’s 

backyard right behind it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6308A, Application of Town of Southington for a 

variance of signage regulations as they relate to size & illumination 

to restore a historic marquee under Sections 13-00 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 995 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Town of 

Southington in a B zone. 

  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6308A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 1. That the light bar be allowed to be illuminated until 10:00 

pm nightly. 

 2. That the entire sign be allowed to be illuminated on movie 

night and special event nights from 6:00 pm to 10:00 pm. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Pugliese felt this was a very nice addition to that area.   

I’m really happy that the drive in is continued as an asset for our 

town and I think this is going to add to it. 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt the sign makes a good statement as to the use of 

the property. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6309A, Application of Mr. & Mrs. Wayne L. Lukonis 

for a 1.6’ rear yard variance for siting an accessory structure under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 23 Mount Vernon 

Road, property of Wayne L. & Catherine A. Lukonis in an R-20/25 zone. 

  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6309A.   Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. Pugliese said this is a minimal setback issue. 

 The Chair noted basically we have a nonconforming building there 

and it’s a minor variance based on that.   A lot of it is contingent 

upon what the building department agrees to on the size as that is not 

really our purview anyway. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said we are acting on the location and not the actual 

size.  The size of the accessory structure is with the planning & 

zoning department. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS  / NEW BUSINESS 

  

 Mr. Lavallee said next time there are two appeals.  One for a 

fence and one for a side yard setback. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:45 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chair 


